Rights Action July 26, 2012

BELOW:

- Article by Jennifer Moore: Canada's Promotion Of Mining Industry [In Honduras] Belies Claims Of Corporate Social Responsibility
- Commentary by Grahame Russell: Honduras: A Violence, Repression And Impunity Capital Of The World

WHAT TO DO: See below

Please re-post and re-publish this information

- Get on/off listserv: www.rightsaction.org
- www.facebook.com/RightsAction.org
- http://twitter.com/#!/rightsaction

CANADA'S PROMOTION OF MINING INDUSTRY BELIES CLAIMS OF CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY

http://www.cipamericas.org/archives/7554 by Jennifer Moore, 18/07/2012

In recent months, Canadians have been infuriated to hear that their government is subsidizing profitable overseas mining operations by channeling international aid money into corporate social responsibility (CSR) projects of companies like Barrick Gold. But this is just the tip of the iceberg when it comes to the political and economic support that the Canadian government provides to promote Canadian corporate interests abroad.

In Honduras, the Canadian government is spending taxpayer dollars to help set up a favourable legal framework for Canadian mining operations against the will of Honduran civil society, while remaining silent about rampant targeted attacks and threats against the press and social movements. These efforts, all in the name of CSR, raise questions about Canada's conflict of interest in advising another country on its mining law

and expose the Canadian government's policy for the overseas extractive sector as one of convenience - not responsibility.

HONDURAS' VERSION OF THE SHOCK DOCTRINE

The recent history of Honduras' mining code reads like a chapter out of Naomi Klein's book The Shock Doctrine: The Rise of Disaster Capitalism. The Shock Doctrine examines how neoliberal policies were advanced in numerous countries around the world during moments in which entire populations found themselves in a collective state of shock, such as after a natural disaster or a presidential coup.

Honduras has suffered both, and at both times its mining law has been in question. Part one follows a natural disaster: Hurricane Mitch in 1998. Within weeks of the hurricane, the Honduran Congress passed the General Mining Law with little debate,[1] reportedly taking advice from the United Nation's Economic Commission on Latin America and the Caribbean.[2]

Starting in 2002, Honduran civil society began trying to reform the code, which gave companies strong tax incentives to work anywhere in the country without adequate safeguards such as to secure water supplies for mining-affected communities.

A Canadian-UK parliamentary delegation visited Honduras in September 2007 and reported how efforts at mining law reform emerged out of frustration at the lack of protections within the 1998 mining code for communities facing the social and environmental impacts of Goldcorp's San Martín open pit gold mine in the Siria Valley, at that time under the ownership of Glamis Gold.[3]

The San Martín mine, which entered production in 2000, quickly gave rise to complaints from nearby communities about water supplies drying up and becoming contaminated, and of neighbours and livestock getting sick.

[Rights Action note: View a recent report on endemic health harms caused by Goldcorp's mine: http://rightsaction.org/action-content/serious-health-crisis-siria-valley-honduras-caused-goldcorp-inc]

Years of civil society organizing, debate and demands followed. In 2005, the parliamentary delegation wrote how then-leader of the opposition Liberal Party, Roberto Micheletti, was the first public official to call for a ban on open-pit mining. In late 2006, the Supreme Court declared 16 articles of the 1998 mining code unconstitutional, including the provision giving mining companies unlimited access to water. Finally, when the Liberal administration of Manuel Zelaya took power in January 2006, the new President repeated the call for a ban on open-pit mining, struck a new commission to redraft the mining law,[4] and put a moratorium on any new mining concessions.[5]

The Honduran private sector railed against proposed reforms, particularly the idea of a ban on open-pit mining.[6] However, following interviews with top Honduran authorities, the Canadian-UK parliamentary delegation found that the Honduran government was willing to deal with a temporary shut down of mining operations in order to bring in a mining law that would better serve the people's interests.[7]

By May 2009, a new draft mining bill was complete. It would have imposed tax increases in the mining sector, prohibited open-pit mining and the use of toxic substances such as cyanide and mercury, and required prior community approval before mining concessions could be granted.[8] Debate within congress was scheduled to begin August 16, 2009.

On June 28, 2009, President Zelaya was ousted in a military-backed coup. The debate never happened.[9]

DISASTER STRIKES TWICE

The coup provided the perfect storm within which to push to reverse the mining code reforms.

It is important to note that in the immediate aftermath of the coup, Canadian authorities refused to consider sanctions against the de facto coup regime and pressured other OAS members to do the same.[10] Following the election of President Pepe Lobo in November 2009, an election criticized as a consolidation of the coup and so contentious that none of the usual highly-trained election observers were present,[11] Canada provided unwavering political support and stayed silent about the

targeted violence being meted out against journalists, LGBT activists, campesino leaders and environmental defenders.

Meanwhile, the Canadian Embassy started creating opportunities for high-level meetings between Honduran authorities and Canadian mining companies toward a new mining law.

In early 2010, shortly after Lobo's election, York University Associate Professor Todd Gordon reported that then Canadian Ambassador Neil Reeder travelled to Honduras with Daniel Arsenault from the Canadian International Development Agency, where they arranged meetings between Canadian mining executives, President Lobo and members of his cabinet. They also "discussed with a Breakwater Resources executive possible strategies to influence the development of a new mining law."[12]

These strategies included meetings purportedly to promote Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR), which inevitably served as opportunities for high-level exchanges between Honduran authorities and Canadian corporations. One such event took place on June 23, 2010, organized by the Government of Canada together with the Honduran Foundation for Corporate Social Responsibility (FUNDAHRSE). A report of the event is available in an unclassified cable from the US Embassy in Tegucigalpa to the Secretary of State in Washington.

On this occasion, President Lobo declared the importance of CSR to Honduras. Louis Guay, then Coordinator of CSR for Latin America in the Canadian Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Trade, described CSR as "incorporating social and economic concerns of the people, protecting the environment, and operating in a responsible and transparent manner." In addition to being "the right thing to do," reports the cable, "there is a strong business case for practicing CSR" as corporations "become good corporate citizens and improve their brand image at the local and international levels."[13] Corporate executives from Breakwater Resources (now owned by Nystar) and Gildan Activewear also made presentations.

A July 2011 document from the Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade (DFAIT) further elucidates what the Canadian government understands by CSR in this context. As part of a list of CSR

events sponsored by Canadian Embassy missions abroad for 2011-2012, DFAIT describes a mission to the Prospectors and Developers Association of Canada meeting in March 2012 to include the Environment and Natural Resources Minister Rigoberto Cuellar and the Director of DEFOMIN, Honduras' mining regulatory agency, Aldo Santos.

It states: "Honduras is in the process of transformation from the antimining Zelaya administration to the pro-sustainable mining and pro-CSR Lobo government."[14]

In other words, Zelaya was "anti-mining" because he sought to integrate stronger protections for mining-affected communities and the environment into his proposed mining law, while Lobo, on the other hand, is in favour of "sustainable" and "responsible" policies because, as we're seeing today, he would not seek to rein in multinational mining company practices at all.

Around this same time, in celebration of Canada Day 2011, the current Canadian Ambassador responsible for Honduras, Cameron McKay, wrote an editorial for the Honduran national newspaper El Heraldo in which he promoted Canadian economic interests: "The expansion of Canadian bilateral trade and investment with Honduras is a key priority for the Embassy. Canada maintains a strong trade relationship with Honduras, with more than \$250 million in bilateral trade and more than \$600 million in Canadian direct investment, in sectors such as textiles, mining and real estate."[15]

President Lobo, also present at the festivities, was quoted in the press thanking Canadian companies for their commitment to CSR: "Canada is an example to imitate and I ask our congress members to learn from their experience in mining, carried out in an environmentally friendly way, because our peoples cannot continue living in poverty while they are sitting on such riches."[16] He continued, "Honduras is headed in a good direction [...] we will continue along the path of democracy and corporate social responsibility."

A TWO-FACED DISCOURSE

But efforts to develop the currently proposed mining law in Honduras have been anything but responsible. They are neither transparent, nor

democratic, nor a guarantee of the rights of affected communities and civil society organizations that support them.

On January 16 of this year, the mining commission of the Honduran national congress announced that its study into a proposed new mining law was complete and that it was ready to present a draft law for approval.[17] A Canadian company, Mustang Alliances, issued a press release welcoming the proposed simplification of rules for companies operating in Honduras.[18] Honduran industry representatives emphasized to the press that new mining investment would bring new jobs, justifying the law's rapid passage.[19]

Immediately, environmental, human rights and indigenous organizations sounded the alarm. A public declaration, signed by twenty-one Honduran organizations, reported that the legislative commission had indicated that it was under "enormous pressure from investors" to pass the law quickly, and that civil society groups were being denied real and effective input into the law.[20]

They criticized the proposed law for leaving the door open to open-pit mining, allowing foreign state ownership within the mining sector, prioritizing industrial use of water over community needs, streamlining processes to obtain mineral rights, limiting criteria by which mining projects could be cancelled or suspended, and failing to guarantee community consultation prior to granting of mineral rights or mining licenses, save under exceptional circumstances.[21]

The same week a journalist received threats on her cell phone when she was about to report on the debate over the proposed new mining law and problems related to mining in the Siria Valley.[22]

In response to calls for solidarity, the President of the Honduran Congress received a few dozen letters calling for real and effective civil society participation in the process. A delegation of women Nobel Laureates, press and high profile Canadian performers also highlighted their concerns about the mining law process in conversations with government officials.[23]

Perhaps in response to the public outcry, on February 2, 2012, Ambassador MacKay and FUNDHARSE organized another meeting of

government officials, companies and NGOs entitled Honduras and Canada moving ahead together with Corporate Social Responsibility.[24] The press reported that the meeting's objective was to examine the role of government and industry to promote CSR in the extractive and maquila sectors. MacKay reportedly emphasized the positive relationship between Canada and Honduras, adding that Canada's commitment would be further strengthened by a bilateral Free Trade Agreement, whose text was completed and announced by Prime Minister Harper during a visit to Tegucigalpa in August 2011.[25]

Although the text of this agreement has not been made public, Canadian free trade agreements normally give foreign investors access to powerful investor-state arbitration in the case of disputes, without having to first exhaust national legal remedies. Such disputes can take years to resolve in international tribunals, costing states (and companies) millions of dollars, and having a chilling effect on public policy development.

Since February, and following the Embassy-backed visit of Honduran Minister Cuellar and Mining Director Santos to the annual Prospectors and Developers Association (PDAC) conference in Toronto, the Honduran press announced that Canada has reached a formal agreement to consult with Honduran authorities on their new mining law. "The Minister of Natural Resources reached an agreement with the Minister of Development to contract consultants using Canadian funds to analyze the law in order to ensure that it includes minimum international standards and such that the experiences of Canada is also reflected in the law," reported El Heraldo.[26]

A similar agreement has also been reached with copper giant Chile.[27] The same article indicated that there are some 200 outstanding requests for mining concessions that have yet to be granted in Honduras, including 104 from Canadian and Chilean companies and that are awaiting approval of the mining law.[28] When asked about the delay in approving the law, Cuellar said, "The political will is there, we just want to be responsible."[29]

However, a poll carried out in September 2011 demonstrates that Honduran civil society is at odds with its government. The study, carried out by the Research Centre for Democracy (CESPAD), found near consensus among those surveyed expressing "strong support for the environmental movement, particularly with regard to reforms of the mining law and for more responsible and just natural resource management." The same survey found that some 90% of Hondurans are opposed to open-pit mining.[30]

FROM CORPORATE SELF-REGULATION TO FOREIGN INTERVENTION?

In Canada, CSR has already come to stand for "Corporate Self-Regulation" and the intransigence of the Conservative government to adopt effective mechanisms to hold corporations accountable for human rights violations and environmental degradation taking place in relation to their overseas operations. When Canada starts meddling in the development of other countries' mining codes under the banner of CSR, it starts to lose all genuine meaning and look like economically driven foreign invention.

[Jennifer Moore is Latin America Program Coordinator at MiningWatch Canada and is a contributor to the Americas Program www.cipamericas.org.]

NOTES

- [1] Sandra Cuffe, "A Backwards, Upside-Down Kind of Development: Global Actors, Mining and Community-based Resistance in Honduras and Guatemala," February 2005.
- [2] Development and Peace, "Mining for Justice: The struggle of Honduran civil society for responsible mining," a report on an MP's Fact-Finding Mission on Mining in Honduras, September 9-13, 2007.
- [3] Development and Peace, 2007.
- [4] Ibid.
- [5] Americas Policy Group, "Honduras: Democracy Denied," April 2010. Retrieved April 8, 2012:

http://www.ccic.ca/_files/en/working_groups/apg_2010-

- 04_honduras_democracy_denied_e.pdf
- [6] Development and Peace, 2007.
- [7] Ibid.
- [8] Harvey Beltrán, Business News Americas, "Coup leaves nation without mining law Honduras" September 25, 2009; Accessed April 8, 2012:

http://www.bnamericas.com/news/mining/Coup_leaves_nation_without_mining_law

- [9] Ibid.
- [10] Americas Policy Group, 2010.
- [11] Anne Vigna, NACLA, "The Parody of Electoral Observation," March-April 2010.
- [12] Todd Gordon, The Bullet, "Military Coups are Good for Canadian Business: the Canada-Honduras Free Trade Agreement," March 8, 2011; Accessed April 8, 2012:
- http://www.newsocialist.org/index.php?option=com_content&view=article &id=398:military-coups-are-good-for-canadian-business-the-canada-honduras-free-trade-agreement-&catid=51:analysis&Itemid=98
- [13] Unclassified cable from the US Embassy in Tegucigalpa to the Secretary of State in Washington, DC, "Subject: Conference Raises CSR Awareness in Honduras," July 2010.
- [14] DFAIT, "Final CSR Initiatives 2011-2012 for Centre of Excellence Consideration," Obtained July 2011.
- [15] Cameron MacKay, El Heraldo, "Canadá y Honduras, trabajando juntos," July 1, 2011; Accessed April 9, 2012:
- http://archivo.elheraldo.hn/Ediciones/2011/07/01/Opinion/Canada-y-Honduras-trabajando-juntos
- [16] La Tribuna, "Lobo participa en la celebración del Día Nacional de Canadá," June 29, 2011; Accessed February 15, 2012.
- [17] Proceso Digital, "Listo el dictamen de la nueva Ley de Minería," January 17, 2012
- [18] Mustang Alliances Inc, Press Release, "Honduran Congress to Approve New Mining Law," February 8, 2012.
- [19] Hondudiario, "Empresarios urgen pronta aprobación de nueva ley de Minería," February 13, 2012.
- [20] Pronunciamiento Público, "Rechazamos el Proyecto de Ley de Minería del Congreso Nacional porque Violenta los Derechos del Pueblo Hondureño," January 24, 2012.
- [21] Ibid.
- [22] Comité de Familiares de Detenidos Desaparecidos en Honduras, "Urgent Action: Journalist in danger - Repeated threats and persecution," January 2012.
- [23] Nobel Women's Initiative/Jass, "From Survivors to Defenders: Women Confronting Violence in Mexico, Honduras and Guatemala" pp. 27-29.
- [24] La Tribuna, "Canadienses incentivan a la responsabilidad empresarial," February 2, 2012.

- [25] TV66 En la Mira, "FUNDAHRSE y Embajada de Canadá se reunen para promover la Responsabilidad Social Empresarial," February 2, 2012.
- [26] El Heraldo, "Declaraciones del Ministro de Recursos Naturales de Honduras, Rigoberto Cuellar," March 12, 2012.
- [27] La Tribuna, "En la formulación de la nueva ley, se recibe apoyo técnico de Canadá y Chile," March 23, 2012.
- [28] El Heraldo, March 12, 2012.
- [29] Ibid.
- [30] CESPAD, "La percepción de la ciudadanía Hondureña sobre los impactos de la minería metálica," November 2011.

HONDURAS: A VIOLENCE, REPRESSION AND IMPUNITY CAPITAL OF THE WORLD

by Grahame Russell, info@rightsaction.org

There is no end in sight to violence and repression in Honduras. There is also no end in sight to American and Canadian governments and business maintaining political, economic and military relations with by military—backed regime.

Even as U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration officers killed at least 4 Honduran civilians – including 2 pregnant women - in the name of the "drug war" (http://rightsaction.org/action-content/honduras-us-government-dea-kills-least-4-poor-campesinos-airborne-attack-alleged-drug), 2 more journalists have been killed in Honduras.

'VIOLENCE CAPITAL' OF THE WORLD

Since the military coup of June 2009, that ousted the democratically elected government of Honduras and ushered in the illegitimate, military backed regime in power today, hundreds of pro-democracy activists have been killed by the State or State-sponsored and tolerated death squads. Honduras has become known as:

- the murder capital of the world
- a journalist killing capital of the world
- an LGBT killing capital of the world
- an inmate killing capital of the world

* a lawyer killing capital of the world.

[On request, we can provide links to articles and reports about all these issues.]

In January 2012, the Miami Herald published an editorial "Central America's free-fire zone. Our opinion: dramatic crisis in Honduras demands action"

(http://www.miamiherald.com/2012/01/24/2606175/central-americas-free-fire-zone.html). They write: "The country is quickly turning into a disaster zone. ... To make matters worse in Honduras, there are indications that elements of the U.S.-backed government are complicit in the violence and criminality. ... A report in Sunday's Miami Herald ("Graft, greed, mayhem turn Honduras into murder capital of world") offers an eye-opening look at the rampant mayhem. Honduras has become a free-fire zone The murder rate of 82.1 per 100,000 residents (compared to 5.5 per 100,000 in Florida), gives Honduras the highest homicide rate in the world."

In January 2012, the New York Times published an op-ed piece "In Honduras, a mess made in the U.S."

(http://www.nytimes.com/2012/01/27/opinion/in-honduras-a-mess-helped-by-the-us.html). Dana Frank writes: "It's time to acknowledge the foreign policy disaster that American support for the Porfirio Lobo administration in Honduras has become. Ever since the June 28, 2009, coup that deposed Honduras's democratically elected president, José Manuel Zelaya, the country has been descending deeper into a human rights and security abyss. That abyss is in good part the State Department's making. ... According to the United Nations, it now has the world's highest murder rate, and San Pedro Sula, its second city, is more dangerous than Ciudad Juárez, Mexico, a center for drug cartel violence. Much of the press in the United States has attributed this violence solely to drug trafficking and gangs. But the coup was what threw open the doors to a huge increase in drug trafficking and violence, and it unleashed a continuing wave of state-sponsored repression."

DARK TUNNEL OF VIOLENCE AND REPRESSION

In the short term, there is no light at the end of Honduras' tunnel of violence and repression. A fundamental, underlying problem is that American and Canadian governments and business are maintaining

profitable economic and military relations with the military–backed Honduran regime, turning a blind eye to, and actually benefiting from the violence, repression and impunity. These North American relations 'legitimize' and empower the regime.

SHORT TERM CHALLENGES

In the short term, North Americans must keep on writing and pressuring their elected politicians and other government officials, with copies to the media. Public shaming of and pressure on North American governments and businesses is vital if we are to weaken the 'legitimizing' and empowerment of the Honduran regime.

It is also crucial to continue supporting (with funds, human rights accompaniment, solidarity delegations, etc.) civil society groups in Honduras – many of which are members of the National Resistance Front – that are courageously struggling to denounce the abuses and human rights violations of the regime, all the while struggling and working to restore their democratic order and to re-found the State and society.

2013 PRESIDENTIAL ELECTIONS

Despite the repression, violence and impunity, there is a chance for positive change in 2013. The wife of the militarily ousted President Zelaya has been chosen as leader of a new political party – LIBRE. Whereas many Hondurans, now in the National Resistance Front, were not Zelaya supporters before the coup, they have been moved by the dignified position that both Mel Zelaya and his wife Xiomara took, since the day of the coup.

Even as repression and violence will assuredly continue through 2012 and into 2013, with complete impunity, the 2013 presidential elections will pit the corrupted pro-coup, pro-oligarchy traditional parties versus this new LIBRE party that has grown out of civil society's courageous opposition to the military coup and on-going State repression and to the overwhelming desire of the Honduran people to re-found their State and society and restore a truly democratic order. LIBRE would easily win truly democratic elections, given the chance. However, these elections will be very complicated, at best, and will likely see corruption and systematic threats and repression against people aligned with the LIBRE party.

WRITE & KEEP ON WRITING - THESE ARE "OUR" PROBLEMS

Please keep on sending copies of this information, and your own letters, to your own Canadian and American politicians (MPs, Congress members, Senators) and other government officials, and to your own media. Since the June 2009 military coup, that ousted the democratically elected government of Honduras, the governments of the U.S. and Canada are the governments that have most supported and legitimized the post-coup, repressive regimes of Honduras. North American companies and investors have increased their business activities in Honduras since the coup. In no small part, this illegitimate, repressive regime remains in power due to its political, economic and military relations with the U.S. and Canada.

TO MAKE TAX-DEDUCTIBLE DONATIONS (in Canada and the U.S.)

for courageous community-based organizations in Honduras and Guatemala, working and struggling for community controlled development, the environment, human rights and justice, make check payable to "Rights Action" and mail to:

UNITED STATES: Box 50887, Washington DC, 20091-0887 CANADA: 552 - 351 Queen St. E, Toronto ON, M5A-1T8

CREDIT-CARD DONATIONS can be made (in Canada and U.S.): http://www.rightsaction.org/tax-deductible-donations
DONATIONS OF STOCK can be made: info@rightsaction.org

EDUCATION – GET INFORMED / GET INVOLVED

SPEAKERS: Contact us to plan educational presentations in your community

EDUCATIONAL DELEGATIONS TO GUATEMALA & HONDURAS: Form your own group or join one of our delegations to learn first hand about community development, human rights and environmental struggles NEWS: www.democracynow.org / http://therealnews.com/t2/ / www.upsidedownworld.org / www.dominionpaper.ca / BOOKS:

Eduardo Galeano's "Open Veins of Latin America" Howard Zinn's "A People's History of the United States" James Loewen's "Lies My Teacher Told Me" Naomi Klein's "The Shock Doctrine" Paolo Freire's "Pedagogy of the Oppressed" Dr Seuss's "Horton Hears A Who"

Please re-post and re-publish this information

- Get on/off listserv: www.rightsaction.org
- www.facebook.com/RightsAction.org
- http://twitter.com/#!/rightsaction